
 

 
 

      

September 28, 2020 
 

7:00 p.m. - Committee Meeting  

7:30 p.m. - Regular Board Meeting  

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Committee Meeting 
Agenda 

 
PUBLIC NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein Park & 
Recreation District, Lake County, Illinois (the “Park Board”) will hold a Committee Meeting of 
the Park Board on the 28th of September of 2020, at 7:00 o’clock p.m., at Regent Center, 1200 
Regent Drive, Mundelein, Illinois. 

 
The Agenda for the Meeting is as follows:  
 
Updates 
1. COVID-19 - Update 
2. 2021 Proposed Fees - Recommendations 
3. Capital Maintenance Projects - Update 
4. Capital Development Projects - Update 
5. Work Plan - Update 
 
Action Items – Regular Board Meeting 
1. 2021 Fees 

a. Diamond Lake Boat Launch 
b. Steeple Chase Golf Club 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

      

BOARD MEMORANDUM 
 

September 28, 2020 Committee Meeting Topics 

 
COVID-19 Update 
Staff continues applying for grants; although the grant criteria keeps changing resulting in a difficult 
challenge projecting any grant funds.  Since the July financial report, dance and fitness revenue have been 
impacted by COVID-19.   

 
2021 Proposed Fees 
Annually, the Board of Commissioners approves proposed fee increases in September and/or October 
because the Winter/Spring brochure is finalized in October.  For September, staff is seeking approval of 
specific 2021 Steeple Chase Golf Club and Diamond Lake Boat Launch fees.   
 
Diamond Lake Boat Launch Fees 
In an effort to close a loop hole in the pricing structure, staff proposes combining the fees for power and 
non-power rates into one price for annual launch permits.  The annual fee for residents would be $75 and 
$230 for non-residents.  This would be a $3 decrease for residents with powered boats but a $39 increase 
for residents with non-powered vessels. The fee structure changes would negatively affect approximately 
25 residents who purchased a non-powered annual pass this year. 
 
Staff recommends simplifying the structure to eliminate the designation of powered and non-powered boats 
and instead implement a single price for launching any vessel. There are no changes to the daily launch 
rate.  
  

Current   Proposed 
Annual Powered Res/NR   $78/$230  $75/$230* 
Annual Non-Powered Res/NR   $36/$65  $75/$230  
*Would be listed as $75 Res, $230 Non-Resident per vessel regardless of powered or non-powered.  
 
Daily Powered/Non-Powered Res/NR $30/$45   $30/$45 (no changes) 
 
Steeple Chase Golf Club Fees 
With budgets coming up soon, the golf club would like to suggest a raise in regular green fees for 
both the resident and non-resident weekday (WD) and weekend (WE) rates.  The golf club raised 
the senior and twilight rates two years ago but have not increased the regular rates in over ten 
years. Proposed fees are below: 
 
  WD Currently    WD Proposed  WE Current          WE Proposed 
Non-resident  $49 (w/cart $67) $51 (w/cart $69) $56 (w/cart $74)    $58 (w/cart $76) 
Resident  $33 (w/cart $51) $35 (w/cart $53) $40 (w/cart $58)    $42 (w/cart $60)  
*This would affect approximately 6,000 rounds on average increasing revenue by $12,000. 
 



 
 

Capital Maintenance Projects 
Current projects are operating smoothly and there the following projects begin and/or be completed by year-
end: 
 

• Regent Center Doors 
• Community Center Track Windows 
• Website Design 
• Marquee Design 
• Spray Park Vault Design 

 
*Golf Club Maintenance equipment is estimated to increase by 5% if not purchased in 2020. 
 
Capital Development Projects 
The Golf Club Patio and Simulator Project will be presented at the October 26 Regular Board Meeting.  
WB Olson is reviewing the project to provide accurate cost estimates.  In unison, staff is developing a 
Business Plan that includes key financial and marketing information.   
 
Work Plan 
Attached is an updated Work Plan progress report. 
 
Action Items – Regular Board Meeting 
1. 2021 Fees 

a. Diamond Lake Boat Launch 
b. Steeple Chase Golf Club 

 



Mundelein Park & Recreation District 
2020 Workplan 

Update - September 2020 
 
Corporate 

1. Conduct Needs Assessment ($10,000): Delayed 
2. Develop new Strategic Plan ($10,000): Delayed 
3. Upgrade Network Server ($20,000): Completed in January  
4. Purchase and implement new time keeping system ($45,000): Staff trainings in October 
5. Develop new website ($20,000): Signed agreement 
6. Replace electronic marquee at Community Park ($40,000): Design phase and bid phase 

will be completed in October/November 
 
Parks 

1. Add one full time Building & Maintenance staff: Completed in January 
2. Complete Community Center Parking lot project ($130,000): Complete in October 
3. Contract for sealcoating at Asbury, Cardinal Terrace, Community, Fairhaven, Leo 

Leathers, Longmeadow and Scott Brown Parks ($27,425): Delayed 
4. Slip Sheet Overlay of Wortham Tennis Court ($70,000): Completed in September 
5. Upgrade playground mulch at Cambridge Country, Lincoln, Maurice Noll, North Shore 

Bob Lewandowski, Scott Brown and Vaughn-Griglack Lakewood Heights Parks 
($18,000):  Completed in April 

6. Replace Asbury Park playground equipment ($160,000): Completed in June 
7. Re-bid landscape maintenance contract ($45,000): Contract awarded March 9 
8. Purchase new pickup truck for Parks Department ($44,000): Delivered in September 
9. Replace Building Maintenance Supervisor’s Pick-Up Truck ($35,000): Delivered in Sept. 
10. Resurface Parks Yard lot ($111,000): Completed in August 
11. Hold neighborhood meetings for new feature at Leo Leathers Park: Delayed until 2021 

 
Golf 

1. Contract tuck-point work at the Clubhouse ($20,000): Delayed to determine if potential 
patio and simulator project is feasible 

2. Purchase two Groundsmaster #3500 bank mowers ($35,000 each): Purchased one in Sept. 
3. Asphalt portions of the cart path ($10,000):  Delayed until 2021 
4. Replace two utility carts ($10,000 each): Delayed until 2021 
5. Continue bunker improvements ($10,000): Complete in October 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Recreation 
1. Transition Special Events Coordinator position from part time to full time: Completed in 

January 
2. Increase NovaCare Fitness Center memberships in June from $31/month to $33/month: 

Due to COVID-19 this will not be done in 2020 
3. Replace Regent Center exterior doors ($15,000): Complete in October 
4. Replace Indoor Track windows ($16,000): Completed in November 
5. Repaint slides at Barefoot Bay ($23,000): Completed 
6. Increase Spray Park daily admission from $2/non-residents to $4/non-residents, keeping 

resident admission at $1: Delayed 
7. Remodel Big & Little ($23,000): Plans finalized and delayed 
8. Secure engineering plans for repair of Spray Park vault ($23,000): Retained company and 

anticipated completion date in November 
9. Remodel Community Center lobby ($77,000): Plans finalized and delayed 
10. Replace Studio 2 flooring ($36,000): Delayed 
11. Add foot bridge to Spray Park and complete painting of equipment ($2,000): Completed 
12. Increase Regent Center annual memberships rates in January from $9/residents and 

$12/non-residents to $12/residents and $19/non-residents: Completed for summer 
brochure 

13. Raise all Barefoot Bay Daily daily admission for residents and non-residents by $1: 
Delayed 

14. Increase Dunbar Recreation Center rental fees in June for community rooms from 
$50/hour to $60/hour and kitchen from $20/hour to $25/hour: Completed for summer 
brochure 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

      

REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
AGENDA 

 

PUBLIC NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein Park & 
Recreation District, Lake County, Illinois (the “Park Board”) will hold a Regular Board meeting of the 
Park Board on the 28th of September of 2020, at 7:30 o’clock p.m., at Regent Center, 1200 Regent Drive, 
Mundelein, Illinois. 

 

Call to Order: 
 
Pledge of Allegiance: 
 
Roll Call:          Dolan, Frasier, Knudson, McGrath, Ortega 
 
Approval of Minutes:     Committee Meeting 09-14-20 

Regular Meeting 9-14-20 
Executive Session 09-14-20 

 
Approval of Disbursements:  Warrants: 091820, 092020, and 092820 = $288,169.66 
 
Financials: August 
 
Police Report:  August 
 
Correspondence:   
 
Old Business:    
     
New Business:      Approve of 2021 Fees –Diamond Lake Boat Launch and Steeple Chase Golf Club  
 
Board Business:  
 
Staff Reports:  
 
Service Anniversaries:  Laurie Gembara, 35; Kathy Staufenbiel, 24; Rachael Staufenbiel, 8; Debra 
Engdahl, 19; Elizabeth Bedolla, 5; Natalie Hetzel Barlow, 12; Matt LaPorte, 3; Kelsey Fuller, 1 
 
Executive Session:  Personnel 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(1); 

Purchase or Lease of Real Estate 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(5); Imminent or  
Collective Bargaining or Salary Schedules 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2)  

 
 Action on Items Discussed in Executive Session, if Necessary 
  
Visitors 
  
Adjournment 
 



 
 

Rules for Public Comment: 

A. At the start of the period for public comment the board President or acting chairperson 
will advise the public: 
1. The amount of time permitted for public comment; 
2. That all speakers state their name and addresses before addressing the Board;  
3. To avoid repetitive comments, testimony and general questions; and 
4. To appoint only one person to speak on behalf of a group. 

B. Each person will be permitted to speak one time only, unless the President determines 
that allowing a speaker to address the Board again will contribute new testimony or 
evidence germane to an issue on the agenda for that meeting. 

C. Unless a representative spokesperson is appointed in the manner described in rule D, all 
comments from the public will be limited to no more than three (3) minutes per person. 

D. Groups may register a representative spokesperson by filing an appearance form no later 
than one (1) hour in advance of a meeting. The appearance form must designate (i) the 
number of people the designee represents for the purpose of making public comment; (ii) 
the subject matter of the public comments; and (iii) whether the subject begin represented 
by a group spokesperson shall be deemed to have waived their opportunity to speak 
independently unless the President determines that allowing such a speaker to address the 
Board will contribute new testimony or evidence germane to an issue on the agenda for 
that meeting. 
1. A representative spokesperson who timely files a complete appearance form to speak 

on a matter germane to the agenda shall be permitted to speak for three (3) minutes 
for each person being represented, up to a maximum of fifteen (15) minutes. 

2. A representative spokesperson who timely files a complete appearance form to speak 
on a matter not germane to the agenda shall be permitted to speak for three (3) 
minutes for each person being represented, up to a maximum of nine (9) minutes. 

E. The Board shall not respond to questions posed during public comment. All questions 
shall be recorded by the Board Secretary and a response shall be presented either during 
the next regular Board meeting or in writing before such meeting. 

F. All commends must be civil in nature Any person who engages in threatening, slanderous 
or disorderly behavior when addressing the Board shall be deemed out-of-order by the 
presiding officer and his or her time to address the Board at said meeting shall end. 
 

Approved 4/14/2014 Board Meeting 

 

 

 



MUNDELEIN PARK AND RECREATION DISTRICT BOARD OF 
PARK COMMISSIONERS, MUNDELEIN, LAKE COUNTY, ILLINOIS 

HELD A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING ON  
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 2020 AT 7:00 P.M. AT THE 

MUNDELEIN COMMUNITY CENTER ADMINISTRATION OFFICES, 
1401 NORTH MIDLOTHIAN ROAD, MUNDELEIN, ILLINOIS 

________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The Committee of the Whole meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein 
Park and Recreation District was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by President ORTEGA held at the 
Community Center in the Board Room. 
 
Present were Commissioners DOLAN, FRASIER, KNUDSON, McGRATH and ORTEGA.  
Staff present included Executive Director SALSKI.   
 
President ORTEGA introduced the golf equipment.  Executive Director SALSKI explained the 
usage and importance. 
 
President ORTEGA introduced the Administrative Projects topic.  Executive Director SALSKI 
mentioned staff was on target to present the budget on time.  He mentioned Carriage Crossing 
Development has come to a standstill and not expected to move forward.  Executive Director 
SALSKI discussed future ideas to incorporate new residents into the Park & Recreation District 
boundaries and Commissioner DOLAN recommended research of annexation.  He provided 
history of prior annexations.  Executive Director SALSKI shared information about Big & Little 
and Learning Center for Preschool.  Commissioner DOLAN had questions about the differences 
between both locations.  Executive Director SALSKI and staff have been discussing ideas on 
how to address the differences and better define the operations for the community.  He stated the 
programs are confusing and may be confusing to the residents.  He stated that staff will present 
information heading into Strategic Planning.   
 
The Committee Meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m. 
 
 
__________________________ 
Secretary 



MUNDELEIN PARK AND RECREATION DISTRICT BOARD OF 
PARK COMMISSIONERS, MUNDELEIN, LAKE COUNTY, ILLINOIS 

HELD A REGULAR BOARD MEETING ON  
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 2020 AT 7:30 P.M. AT THE 

MUNDELEIN COMMUNITY CENTER ADMINISTRATION OFFICES, 
1401 NORTH MIDLOTHIAN ROAD, MUNDELEIN, ILLINOIS 

________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The regular scheduled meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein Park and 
Recreation District, Mundelein, Lake County, Illinois, was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by 
President ORTEGA and he asked the assemblage to rise and recite the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
He then directed the secretary to call the roll. Present were Commissioners DOLAN, FRASIER, 
KNUDSON, McGRATH and ORTEGA.  Staff present included Executive Director SALSKI.   
 
Commissioner DOLAN moved to approve the minutes of the Committee Meeting and Regular 
Meeting from July 27, 2020, second by Commissioner McGrath. President ORTEGA repeated 
the motion and asked if there were any additional corrections or additions and none were made. 
A voice vote was taken with all voting yes. 
 
President ORTEGA stated the Warrants being approved.  Commissioner DOLAN moved to 
approve Warrants 090320, 090420, 090520, 090820, and 091420 in the amount of $306,109.06 
second by Commissioner McGRATH.  President ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if 
there were any questions and none were raised. A roll call vote was taken with Commissioners 
DOLAN, McGRATH, FRASIER, KNUDSON and ORTEGA voting yes. 
 
President ORTEGA introduced the approval to purchase a Toro Groundsmaster 3500D 3-Wheel 
Drive Sidewinder agenda item.  Commission DOLAN moved to approve the purchase for 
$33,741.74 within the OMNIA-NIPA joint purchasing contract, second by Commissioner 
McGRATH.  President ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if there were any questions and 
none were raised.  A roll call vote was taken with Commissioners DOLAN, McGRATH, 
FRASIER, KNUDSON and ORTEGA voting yes. 
 
Commissioner DOLAN mentioned that there is a fifth IAPD Leadership Institute Session being 
held on September 17.   
 
President ORTEGA requested a motion for the Executive Session of Purchase or Lease of Real 
Estate 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(5) at 7:34 p.m., Commission DOLAN moved and second by 
Commissioner McGRATH.  A roll call vote was taken with Commissioners DOLAN, 
McGRATH, FRASIER, KNUDSON and ORTEGA voting yes. 
 
There being no further business, Commissioner DOLAN moved to adjourn at 8:46 p.m. second 
by Commissioner McGRATH.  The motion was unanimously approved.  
 
_______________________________ 
Secretary 



















































 

 
 

      

BOARD MEMORANDUM 
 

September 28, 2020 Regular Board Meeting Agenda Item 

 
To: Board of Commissioners 

From: Ron Salski, Executive Director 

Date: September 24, 2020 

Subject: August Financial Report  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Analysis/Considerations 
Attached are the financial reports.  Just a reminder, that the red parenthesis indicates an unfavorable 
number for the column compared to the budget i.e. actual to budget, actual to budget YTD, projected to 
budget.  After reviewing and analyzing the MTD and YTD Financial Reports, a summary is provided 
below: 
 
Comparison to Prior Month Budget vs. Actuals and Projections 
August was a month for registration and restarting fitness memberships.  Staff has observed challenging 
impacts of COVID-19 for Fall Registration and Memberships.  From July to August, there was a significant 
shift in projections in areas such as Fitness and Dance.  Additionally, there was significant Capital Expense 
allocated to July and August months but due to delaying projects, some of the expense will not occur until 
October or even November months.   Basically, there are some timing reasons for the variances.  In July, 
tax receipts were projected at 100% collection and Executive Director Salski changed to 95% moving 
forward.  In the 2020 Budget, a $400,000 Grant was expected to be processed; however, it is projected not 
to be accounted for. 
 
Assumptions with Projections and Comparisons to Budget 
Staff has reviewed the projections and Executive Director Salski made a decision to be slightly conservative 
with specific areas and/or did not include potential grants.  The Park & Recreation District has an 
opportunity to increase revenue and/or capture grants, $300,000+, allowing for a better year-end.  The 
following areas have potential to impact the budget positively: 
 

• Tax Revenue is projected at 95% collection vs. 100% collection in the July report.  If 100% 
collection, it would increase projected revenue by $238,000. 

• Lake County Cares Grant is not included which is anticipated around $30,000 versus the $120,000 
maximum. 

• Big & Little has the opportunity to apply for a September and October Grant which would increase 
revenue by $54,000.  The Park & Recreation District received the funds for a $80,000+ Grant 
recently. 

 
 



 
 

 
Month to Date 
• Overall, the Park & Recreation District performed well compared to budget even if Capital Expense 

timing was in-line with budget. 
 

• The General Fund performed favorably, $31,245, compared to budget due to the following: 
o Parks expense was lower than budget, $47,266, due to personnel. 
o Golf revenues exceeded budget and expense resulting in favorability of $24,000. 
o Administration was unfavorable, $45,000, due to a timing difference in transferring $50,000 to 

Capital Fund. 
 
• The Recreation Fund performed favorably, $85,434, compared to budget mostly due to the following: 

o Reduced Administration expense 
o Aquatics Area 
o E-Learning 

 
• The Capital Fund budget is favorable due to timing of delayed projects versus the original allocation. 
 
Year to Date 
• Overall, the Park & Recreation District is performing well with many challenges. 

 
• The General Fund has performed favorably, $266,509, compared to budget despite timing of tax 

receipts and other income.   The General Fund is favorable due to decreased expenses in parks and golf, 
positive golf revenues and timing of special recreation expenses. 

 
• The Recreation Fund has performed unfavorably, ($215,323), compared to budget due to loss of 

significant revenue.  Staff has done a great job reducing expense and finding alternative revenue.  The 
key unfavorable y-t-d areas are the following: 

o Big & Little  
o Aquatics  
o Rec Connect/Camp  
o Preschool  
o Athletics 
o Regent Center 

 
• Capital Fund is unfavorable ($82,000) compared to budget due to timing and/or allocation of project 

expenses because projects were delayed or on hold due to COVID-19. 
 

Notes 
*COVID-19 Expenses (equipment, supplies and personnel) are estimated at $120,000.  
 
Action and Motion Requested 
Move to place the August Financials on file. 
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STEEPLE CHASE GOLF CLUB – GOLF OPERATIONS 
 
To:  Board of Commissioners 
 
From:  Bill Brolley, Golf Operations Manager 
 
Subject: Board Report- July 2020 
 
 

     2020  Budget  2019  

Golf Revenue ( Aug Totals)             $224,422 $206,280            $198,102     
Merchandise (Aug Totals)  $  13,147 $  12,331           $  12,742         
Food & Bev. (Aug Totals)  $  33,921 $  37,696          $  33,050   
Miscellaneous ( Aug  Totals)   $      936    $       367                      
Gift Card (Aug Totals)  $    3,501    $    1,706                    
Total Rev. for the month of Aug $ 274,538 $256,307          $245,962 

 

Golf Revenue (9/1-9/23)           $125,143    $110,593             
Merchandise  (9/1-9/23)    $  12,880               $    8,098      
Food & Bev.  (9/1-9/23)  $  16,959    $  22,193   
Miscellaneous (9/1-9/23)  $      -109    $       391                     
Gift Card (9/1-9/23)   $    1,093    $    1,112                    
Total Rev. Sept 1-23   $155,966    $142,387 

 

Golf Revenue (y.t.d.)   $   848,368    $   890,858     
Merchandise (y.t.d.)   $     68,700    $     75,513                
Food & Bev. (y.t.d.)   $   114,779    $   158,336   
Miscellaneous (y.t.d.)   $       6,588    $     11,405                      
Gift Card (y.t.d.)   $     18,222    $     17,161                  
Total Rev. (Y.T.D. 9/23)  $1,056,657    $1,153,273 

 



 
 

       2020   2019 

Paid rounds (Aug)     4,632   4,087           
Paid rounds (9/1-9/23)       2,614   2,304                                          
Paid rounds year to date (9/23)            18,017            18,552 

August 2020 was the highest revenue August since 2008. August total revenue was up a little 
over $28,500 compared to August of 2019.  Rounds were up by 545 compared to August 2019.  
The overall bottom line for August was up $24,673 over budgeted expectations. 

So far in September, the Golf Club is up rounds by a little over 300 and up in revenue by about 
$13,500 compared to 2019.  At the end of August, the year-to-date bottom line is $6,956 
ahead of budgeted projections.   

August Comparison for the past 5 years 

  2016  2017  2018  2019  2020 

Total Revenue 246,457 246,457 258,524 245,962 274,538 

Rounds 3728  4217  4193  4087  4632 

On September 19, the Golf Club held its annual Friends of Steeple Chase Event and filled every 
tee time.  Golfers put groups off the front and back nines in the morning.  Also, the Golf Club 
held a 14 team High School invitational in the afternoon.  Mundelein came in third place in the 
Varsity Tournament and first place in the JV tournament.  

On Tuesday October 6, the Golf Club is hosting the IHSA Boys Golf Regional.  There will be 10 
teams and 60 golfers and regular golf at 12:00.  Therefore, the Golf Club should get some good 
newspaper coverage as this is their last tournament of the year because this year, they are not 
conducting Sectionals or a State Final. 

 



 

 
 

 

      

STEEPLE CHASE GOLF CLUB – GOLF MAINTENANCE 

 
To: Board of Commissioners 

From: Ron Doruff, Golf Course Superintendent 

Subject: Board Report – September 2020 
______________________________________________________________________________ 

With the summer-like weather, the Golf Course Maintenance Crew has completed the scheduled 
aerification program for the fall season.  Staff tries to end the aerifing “season” with aerifing greens 
although there are times when it is put off due to other projects to be completed.  The aerified 
greens were started on September 20 and the process was completed on September 21.  Now it is 
just a matter of the areas healing before the cooler weather sets in which slows the growth of the 
grass plant.  It would be nice to get some help from Mother Nature to get a rainstorm or two, but 
the extended forecast does not seem to have much moisture for our area. 
 
The Golf Course Maintenance Crew has returned to working on sand traps project which consists 
mostly of repairing/replacing the drainage system.  A new drainage line has been installed in #11 
trap and in #7 trap on the left.  Other drains will be worked on such as #6 fairway, #17 green trap 
on the right as well as #18 green.  The trap drains will be checked, and sand will be added as 
needed.  If time and weather permits, the trap project will continue as the Crew’s schedule permits.  
This does not mean that drains will not be added when needed and traps that need sand will receive 
it.  Future trap work will be classified in the budget as “normal maintenance” and not “capital 
projects” as it was previously. 
 
There are approximately 12 tree stumps to be ground down on the golf course.  After the stumps 
are ground down, the wood chips must be hauled away, soil added to the areas to level it off, and 
either seed or sod be used to complete the areas.   
 
The leaves are starting to change colors which means that they will be falling soon.  As aware, the 
cleanup always received the highest priority to keep the golf course in playable condition.  With 
the number of trees that are on the course, this will take up a considerable amount of time for the 
remaining crew members. 



 

 
 

      

BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS 

To:  Board of Commissioners  

From:  Derek Solberg, Superintendent of Buildings and Grounds 

Subject: Buildings and Grounds Department Report – September 2020 

  
Maintenance yard paving was completed on August 17.  Community Center Parking Lot Paving 
Project Phase 2 started on September 8.  The Wortham Park tennis court reconstruction project 
began the week of August 24.  The project will take close to a month to complete as the asphalt 
needs to cure for 14 days prior to the color coat surface and striping being applied.  When 
completed, the court will include striping for pickleball in addition to tennis.       
 
Continued drier weather and slower grass growth again allowed the grounds team to work on items 
besides mowing.  Dedication trees were planted at Cambridge Country, Community, Frank 
Hanrahan, Maurice Noll and Wortham Parks.  Tree and shrub trimming continued at parks 
primarily on the south side of the District.  Infield mix was added to the infields at Hickory Park.  
Invasive trees were removed from landscape areas at Leo Leathers and Wortham Parks.    There 
are a number of tasks upcoming that staff will try to accomplish including spraying for weeds in 
turf areas and continuing with tree and shrub trimming.  Due to significant rainfall coupled with 
cooler temperatures, increased mowing is anticipated in the coming weeks.    
 
Facility maintenance staff are active in many areas.  Custodial work continues to be a priority.  
Diamond Lake Recreation Center was transitioned from the hub for Diamond Lake Beach to a 
Pre-School.  Staff are continuing to paint the large shade structure frames at Barefoot Bay.  Exterior 
painting will continue as long as the weather allows.  At the Museum work progressed leading up 
to the re-opening on September 19.  Protective window grates were sand blasted and painted, a 
rotting exterior sign was removed and the area sodded, new signage has been installed, the guard 
rail along the entrance drive was rebuilt and staff removed trees and overgrowth along the creek 
to improve sight lines. 
 
Two new work trucks have been delivered and are being prepared for service.  District fleet 
vehicles are licensed and receive a number of accessories including safety equipment before they 
are put into service.   
 



 

 
 

      

RECREATION 
 
To:   Board of Commissioners 

From:   Matt LaPorte, Superintendent of Recreation 

Subject:  Recreation Report – August 2020 
 
 
Melinda Agosto has joined the District as the new Child Development Director. Director Agosto 
began September 8 and will oversee the Big & Little Child Care and Learning Center Preschool 
program. Child Care Director Laurie Gembara will be retiring from the District on October 2. 
Director Gembara has guided the Big & Little program for over after 36 years. She positively 
impacted the lives of over 1,000 children during her successful career. Her dedication, 
professionalism, and expertise are appreciated and will be celebrated by the staff.  Director 
Agosto will work with Director Gembara for three weeks to ensure a smooth transition. 
 
Programs 
Athletics 
Fall Classes have begun with a nice mix of contracted and in-house programs running 
successfully. Participation numbers have been on the rise since summer and our Basketball 
Fundamentals program has been a bigger success than anticipated with 21 participants in the 
program. Staff is optimistic this will translate into a successful house basketball league this fall. 
Baseball Fundamentals is another newly created staff-lead instructional program that has been 
offered this fall. Staff received enough participants to get the program off the ground and hope to 
build momentum going forward. Contractual sports have been moderately successful as well this 
fall. There are a total of 83 children participating in 14 different classes. Inspire Tennis is 
underway for the fall with 13 participants enrolled. These programs are being held outside and 
will move into Dunbar at the end of October. Karate has bounced back with solid numbers this 
fall after low turnout over the summer. There are 34 participants currently registered.  
 
Rec Connection & E-Learning 
After a few weeks in operation, the E-Learning program is running smoothly. The program has 
averaged around 80 students total between the two sites, Washington School and Dunbar. The 
majority of the children in the program come from kindergarten, first and second grades. The 
program has allowed us to provide part-time jobs to 21 staff including seven new staff and 14 
returning staff from camp and Rec Connection staff. Through our partnership with Nova Care 
rehabilitation, their staff will be visiting the hub sites over the next few weeks to work with the 
kids on proper ergonomics, stretches and creative ways to get the pent-up energy out during long 
days of e-learning. Thanks to the efforts of Corporate and Community Relations Coordinator, 



 
 

Tracie Ouimet, the Park & Recreation District received a donation of painting and crafting 
supply from the Rust-Oleum Cares Foundation. Ouimet was also able to receive a generous In-
Kind donation from Chick-fil-A, valued at $1,219 and includes meal cards, sandwiches and 
cookies for the students and staff.  

Preschool & Child Care 
There are 33 children currently enrolled in Big & Little Child Care, up from 16 when the Center 
re-opened on June 22.  Staff completed and submitted the reporting documentation required for 
the Child Care Restoration grant for the months of July and August.  The report for September 
will be due on October 15. Three new child care teachers were hired and will begin employment 
in October. The Department is still looking for one more, director-qualified teacher.  

Learning Center Preschool started on September 8 and three classes are running this year.  There 
is 34 of an available 45 spaces filled. Staff will continue to accept enrollments and will pro-rate 
fees accordingly.    

Dance 
The long-term dance program, covering September through May, returned to in-person classes in 
early September. Enrollment is down 83 students from last year. There are 200 students enrolled 
for this upcoming year. By comparison, in 2017 and 2018, there were 192 and 220 students 
enrolled respectfully. Using the last three years as framing, this year’s dance program is low but 
on par with prior years. Its likely 2019 was a really good year and this year’s numbers reflect an 
average year. Staff has promoted the dance program widely in addition to the development of a 
video detailing the precautions being taking to keep participants safe. Teachers and students 
continue to wear masks and have no contact. 
 
Healthy Minds, Healthy Bodies 
HMHB Coordinator, Christine Lopez has worked with the PGA and AllenForce to bring the 
PGA Hope program to Illinois. The purpose of PGA Hope is to bring the game to disabled 
veterans. With the help of AllenForce, the program filled with 20 participants, all from Healthy 
Minds, Healthy Bodies programs around the Chicagoland area; five participants are from our 
District’s HMHB program. The clinic will last for five weeks and will be held at Pine Meadows 
golf course on Thursday evenings through October 15. 
 
Events & Parties 
Recreation Supervisor Kelli Schillaci led two birthday parties in September. These represent the 
first two parties staff has led since the start of the pandemic. Both parties went well and all 
involved followed strict guidelines, including masks. Supervisor Schillaci will look to fulfill 
party requests as the demand increases.  
 
A draft of the District’s 2021 events schedule has been developed. Early year events were pushed 
back to later in the year. The Daddy Daughter Dance was moved from February to September 
and the Spring Egg Hunt will be changed into a walking event to aide in social distancing. New 
for this summer, staff will offer a Splash Into Summer family event at Barefoot Bay. This event 



 
 

will take place in June and will replace the Craft Beer night. Margarita night will remain and will 
be held in July.  
 
Rentals 
Facility rentals have remained on hold through September. Interest in facility rentals has 
remained very low. To date, there have only been two requests. Staff has obtained guidelines and 
procedures from other Park Districts to use as a reference towards the development of our own 
rental guidelines. Facility rental of the Regent Center is expected to resume in October. 
 
Gymnasium rentals continue to be in high demand. At this point there are not many openings for 
Dunbar or Carl Sandburg gyms through the end of the year. Dunbar was rented 16 times for a 
total of 32.5 hours in August, for revenue of $1,490. September is projected to be double those 
numbers. Carl Sandburg has 17 rentals booked for September for 24 hours and projected revenue 
of $1,165 for the month.  
 
Facilities  

Active Adults  
The Regent Center will open on October 12 for limited services. Staff will be offering exercise 
classes and educational workshops. The feeling is members are ready to return to the center and 
socialize. Virtual participation has waned over the past month.  
 
Aquatics 
Both the Spray Park and Beach closed for the season on Labor Day. Despite cool weather over 
the holiday, both facilities had a remarkable summer. The beach finished with $43,924 in sales, 
compared to last year at $10,072. The Spray Park ended its season making $9,800 compared to 
$5,736 last year. The District appreciates the efforts of Aquatics Manager Erica DeLuca for 
guiding the Department through a challenging summer.  
 
Inside, swim lessons are operating at around 70% to capacity. Staff is finding creative ways to 
generate revenue. In October, staff will be offering a promotion incentivizing private lesson 
packages. Many parents seem to prefer private lessons to group lessons during the pandemic. 
Additionally, staff has been soliciting outside groups for pool rentals. Contracts with several 
groups will contribute to an estimated $7,800 in projected revenue for rentals through the end of 
the year. Family swim began September 11 and will be offered on Friday evenings from 5-7 pm 
and Sunday afternoons from 12-2 pm. This program is free to members and their children, or an 
entrance fee of $4 per person for non-members.  
 
Fitness 
Active memberships are currently at 1,574 members which are down 847 members from 
February. Staff notes a majority of the 847 members have placed their membership on hold with 
intentions to return when the pandemic gets better, or is over. Manager Kelsey Fuller has 
partnered with Corporate and Community Relations Coordinator, Tracie Ouimet, and Marketing 
Director Christa Lawrence on the development of a membership drive for October and a new 
resident outreach initiative in an effort to attract new members during the upcoming peak season. 
Thanks to a relationship developed last year, the Fitness Center was able to gain 16 new 
memberships from returning Seminarians from the Mundelein Seminary. In October, the Fitness 



 
 

Center will have expanded services and allow reservations for open gym. No organized pick-up 
games will be allowed in accordance with the state guidelines. Locker rooms will also be 
reopened in October.   
 
Mundelein Parks Foundation 
The Foundation balance is $24,129.11. Staff received commitments from various businesses in 
the sum of $11,200 in support of scholarships for students in the E-Learning program. Last week, 
the Foundation received $5,000 from Rust-oleum Corporation and $2,200 from GSF Corporation 
towards the program. Twenty-five children have been helped through the foundation’s 
fundraising efforts. The Foundation also received a check for $444.85 from SWALCO for 
participating in the shoe recycling program. A total of 622 pounds of shoes were collected in 
2019.     
 



 

 
 

      

BUSINESS SERVICES & TECHNOLOGY 
 
To:  Board of Commissioners 

From:  Debbie McInerney, Superintendent of Business Services and Technology 

Subject: Board Report - September 2020 
 
 
Finance 
Staff is continuing to compile the required documentation to apply for the CARES Act funding.  
 
Staff is working on the 2021 budget.  The Board will receive the first draft of the budget for the 
November 23 board meeting. 
 
Human Resources 
HR Manager, Sarah Bannon, completed the payrolls for the periods of 08/16/20 – 08/29/20 for 
172 employees, and 08/30/20 – 0912/20 for 164 employees.  
 
Configuration of our new timekeeping system continues. 
 
New staff has been added in Child Development, and Buildings and Grounds.  Staff continues 
recruiting for Athletics, Child Development, Dance, and Fitness part-time employees. 
 
IT 
IT has helped to finalize the infrastructure needed for the E-Learning Hub, has responded to 
general user tickets, and is assisting with the configuration of our new timekeeping system. 
 
Risk Management 
There is continued COVID-19 training with an emphasis this month on the impending flu season. 
 
The Diamond Lake standing pier homeowner agreements has been updated. 
 
Staff ensured the appropriate quantities of PPE, cleaning and disinfecting supplies were ordered, 
available and on-site at the Washington and the Dunbar locations for E-Learning. Staff reviewed 
signage and protocols. 
 
The Safety Committee meeting was held on August 26. 
 
 

 



 
 
Property Loss Report 

Aug 13 Storage box on truck opened and hit fence post on dirt road between 
Bay and Parks 

Replace: 
$263 
 

Aug 30 Truck P-3, right hood dented when trashcan fell off the dumbwaiter 
in Parks #1 on to the truck. 

<$1,000 

 

Accident/Incident Summary  

None. 

Employee Injury/Illness 

None. 
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